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PBHS  potters Bar & District Historical Society

The Newsletter

COVER PICTURE
This is the twentieth in the series of black and white photographs of Potters Bar, taken
between 1969 and 1972, by Mr. Bartlett, a former Secretary of the Society.

The junction between Darkes Lane and The Walk does not seem to have changed to any great extent
over the years, but careful study will show that some of the lampposts have been changed, as have the
planters, now taller and more widely spaced along the pavement. Although the fabric of Leighton
House appears to be unchanged, the bank now has a blue Barclay’s Bank strip across the top of the
ground floor, and boasts an automatic teller machine (for getting money with a card) and new front
doors. The tiny tree to the right of the bank is now some twelve feet tall, and there is no longer a
street sign by the planter.

There does appear to be an Estate Agent’s to the left of the bank, but I can’t make out the
name. The shop behind the oak is unidentifiable in our photo, and Potters Bar Furnishers has become
Pizza Town.



FROM THE CHAIRMAN
To all our members

Our Society has had a very busy year in many areas. The Parkfield excavations and public
weekend where we showed the finds and some examples of Romano British life, like food, dress,
jewellery and armament etc., was a great success and brought our Society to the notice of many
schoolchildren and Potters Bar people. Our Stewards were there for a total of four days, so many
thanks to all of them. I must acknowledge the enthusiastic assistance we had from the Welwyn
Archaeological Society for their help with the displays. Thanks to them, and in particular, Tony Rook
and his Pastimers Group for the excavations.

Brian Kolbert (our Education Officer) and myself talked ourselves to a standstill when we
visited Sunnybank School to talk about World War Two. The classes (with teachers and helpers)
kept coming, and so did their questions. Classes from Cranborne School also visited our Museum
during the year, and Brian, Colin Field and myself hopefully sparked their interest in the history of
earlier days of our area.

Arnold Davey our Museum Curator arranged for another well attended display of Meccano in
the Wyllyotts gallery, and has recently removed the 1951 Exhibition items from the Museum. He has
just put up a new display of old maps, some of them are from Arnold’s own collection and are rather
rare. They are well worth a visit and you can use the large magnifying glass in the Museum!

We are still under pressure from Hertsmere Leisure Services to open the Museum for more
hours so as to get more visitors through the door and make our part of the building more cost
effective. I have pointed out to them that we are the cheapest Museum in Hertfordshire with regard to
cost per head per visit. I also mentioned that some of our older members are still cross over
something called the ‘Tilbury Bequest’ to Potters Bar that seemed to have ‘evaporated” when we
were swallowed up into Hertsmere. The expression, ‘Quid pro quo’ is obviously only known on this
side of the AIM. Our visitor numbers are about 200 up on last year, but to open the Museum on
another day would require our stewards to attend for perhaps 2 or 3 days per month and may cause
problems. What day of the week should be chosen, or should we just extend the hours to include the
lunch hour? Any suggestion on this problem can be passed to any Committee Member or myself. I
feel that since our Museum is already at the top of the tree, are we like the old rhyme, being beaten

like a walnut tree — “...the better you beat them the better they be.” TG

REPORT OF THE 43" AGM

This was held on 25" April with the President, Chairman and sixty-two members present. In his
opening remarks Terry Goulding mentioned the Parkfield “dig”, and the museum lease is now settled.
This was followed by John Scivyer’s secretary’s report. He reviewed the meetings and publishing for
the year. Terry’s accounts followed. These showed a satisfactory position and were accepted
unanimously.

The elections followed. All office holders we re-elected. There were changes among committee
members; lan Cumming stood down and Mabel Hammett was elected. Michael Cawrey who was co-
opted during the year remains a member. The independent examiner (no longer auditor) and Trustees
remain as before. Under AOB a question was asked if members were satisfied with the present mix of
talks. A show of hands suggested they were.

The meeting closed to be followed by an interesting talk by Brian Warren on “Potters Bar High

Street at the turn of the century” (nineteenth to twentieth). JS.

NEW MEMBERS

We should like to welcome Mrs. A. Griffiths, Mr. A. Fennel and Mrs. C. Wilderspin to the Society.
We trust they will enjoy the lectures, walks and outings that are part of our yearly programme, and
we hope that they will take an active part in the life of the Society.







